
 

  

PROTECT THE FEDERAL-STATE-LOCAL PARTNERSHIP 

FOR MEDICAID 

QUICK FACTS 

• Medicaid provides health 
and long-term care 
insurance to 
approximately 70 million 
low-income families and 
individuals 

• Counties annually invest 
$83 billion in community 
health 

• Counties deliver health 
services, including those 
covered by Medicaid, 
through 961 county-
supported hospitals, 883 
county-owned and 
supported long-term care 
facilities, 750 county 
behavioral health 
authorities and 1,943 local 
public health departments. 

• Counties may contribute 
up to 60 percent of the 
non-federal share of 
Medicaid in each state 

• Medicaid benefits local 
economies by reducing 
counties’ costs for 
uncompensated care and 
providing patient revenue 
that help counties retain 
health professionals 

ACTION NEEDED:  

Urge your senators and representatives to support the federal-state-local 

partnership structure for financing and delivering Medicaid services and to oppose 

any measure that would further shift federal and state Medicaid costs to counties – 

including cuts, caps, block grants and new limits on counties’ ability to raise the non-

federal match or receive supplemental payments. 

BACKGROUND:  

Medicaid is a federal entitlement program administered by states, with assistance 

from counties, that provides health and long-term care insurance to over 70 million 

low-income families and individuals, or one in five Americans. Authorized under the 

Social Security Act, Medicaid is jointly financed by federal, state and local 

governments, including counties, whom contributed the majority of the $28 billion in 

local government contributions to the non-federal share of Medicaid in 2012. During 

the recession, these contributions increased by 21 percent as more than 10 million 

additional people enrolled in Medicaid.  

Counties take their responsibility seriously for protecting the health and well-being 

of 308 million residents, and annually invest $83 billion in community health. 

Through 961 county-supported hospitals, 883 county-owned and supported long-

term care facilities, 750 county behavioral health authorities and 1,943 local public 

health departments, counties deliver health services, including to those that are 

eligible for Medicaid reimbursement.   

While the federal government sets broad guidelines for Medicaid, states have 

flexibility to expand benefits or eligibility. For instance, states must provide 

physician, hospital and nursing facility services, but can also cover services such 

as prescription drugs, dental and vision care. Traditionally, Medicaid has served 

three categories of low-income people: (1) families, children and pregnant women, 

(2) the elderly and (3) the disabled. However, under the Affordable Care Act, 32 

states and the District of Columbia have exercised their option to expand coverage 

to low-income adults without children.  

Counties may contribute up to 60 percent of the share of Medicaid costs that are 

not covered by the federal government in each state (also called the non-federal 

share). Counties contribute to Medicaid in 26 states. Of these, 18 mandate counties 

to contribute to the non-federal share of Medicaid costs and/or administrative, 

program, physical health and behavioral health costs.    

Medicaid benefits local economies by increasing access to health care services for 

low-income, uninsured, or underinsured residents, which in turn improves residents’ 



 

 
  

health, productivity and quality of life. In addition, 

Medicaid reduces counties’ costs for providing 

otherwise uncompensated care, including those 

mandated by state laws. Patient revenue from 

Medicaid also helps counties retain doctors and 

other health professionals, especially in rural and 

underserved areas. 

Medicaid is a key target in the 115th Congress. Major 

health legislation passed by the U.S. House of 

Representatives (the “American Health Care Act”) 

and currently being considered by the Senate (the 

“Better Care Reconciliation Act”) would cut federal 

funding for Medicaid by approximately one-fourth 

over the next decade. This would be achieved by 

changing the very nature of the Medicaid program, 

requiring all states to accept a per capita cap or block 

grant and phasing down the Affordable Care Act’s 

Medicaid expansion. Under a per capita cap, states 

would receive a fixed amount of federal funding per 

beneficiary category. Under a block grant, states 

would receive a fixed amount of federal funding each 

year, regardless of changes in program enrollment 

and mandates. All of these measures would further 

shift costs to counties and reduce counties’ capacity 

to provide health services to their residents.      

KEY TALKING POINTS 

• Medicaid is already a lean program. 

Medicaid’s average cost per beneficiary is 

significantly lower than private insurance, 

even with its comprehensive benefits and 

lower cost-sharing. Counties have made the 

most of Medicaid’s flexibility by leveraging 

local funds to construct systems of care for 

populations that private insurance does not 

cover. New limits on counties’ ability to 

receive supplemental payments or raise the 

non-federal match (e.g., through 

intergovernmental transfers or certified public 

expenditures) would compromise the stability 

of the local health care safety-net. 

• Imposing spending caps on Medicaid will 

not address the underlying drivers of the 

program’s costs. Caps do not account for 

long-term trends like the aging population and 

rising health care costs that are projected to 

drive higher federal entitlement spending in the 

coming years. Complying with a cap designed 

to significantly reduce the deficit would require 

major cuts to the federal contribution. States 

and ultimately counties would absorb this cost 

shift. 

• A Medicaid per capita cap or block grant 

would not reform Medicaid – it would 

merely shift expenses to state and county 

taxpayers. Current legislative proposals 

would cut approximately $800 billion in federal 

funding for Medicaid over the next ten years. 

States would be forced to increase health care 

spending beyond their capacity, resulting in 

decreased access to care for beneficiaries. 

This would shift costs to county taxpayers and 

reduce counties’ capacity to provide health 

care services – including those mandated by 

state laws. 

For further information, contact: Brian Bowden at 

202.942.4275 or bbowden@naco.org 
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COMMITTEES OF JURISDICTION 
U.S. House Energy & Commerce 
Committee  

U.S. Senate Appropriations 
Committee 

MAJORITY:  

Greg Walden (R-Ore.), 

Chairman 

 

Joe Barton (R-Texas) 

Fred Upton (R-Mich.) 

John Shimkus (R-Ill.) 

Tim Murphy (R-Penn.) 

Marsha Blackburn (R-

Tenn.) 

Steve Scalise (R-La.) 

Robert Latta (R-Ohio) 

Cathy McMorris Rodgers 

(R-Wash.) 

Gregg Harper (R-Miss.) 

Leonard Lance (R-N.J.) 

Brett Guthrie (R-Ky.) 

Pete Olson (R-Texas) 

David McKinley (R-W.V.) 

Adam Kinzinger (R-Ill.) 

Morgan Griffith (R-Va.) 

Gus Bilirakis (R-Fla.) 

Bill Johnson (R-Ohio) 

Billy Long (R-Mo.) 

Larry Bucshon (R-Ind.) 

Bill Flores (R-Texas) 

Susan Brooks (R-Ind.) 

Markwayne Mullin (R-Okla.) 

Richard Hudson (R-N.C.) 

Chris Collins (R-N.Y.) 

Kevin Cramer (R-N.D.) 

Tim Wahlberg (R-Mich.) 

Mimi Walters (R-Calif.) 

Ryan Costello (R-Penn.) 

Buddy Carter (R-Ga.) 

 

 

 

MINORITY:  

Frank Pallone (D-N.J.), 

Ranking Member 

 

Bobby Rush (D-Ill.) 

Anna Eshoo (D-Calif.) 

Eliot Engel (D-N.Y.) 

Gene Green (D-Texas) 

Diana DeGette (D-Colo.) 

Michael Doyle (D-Penn.) 

Jan Schakowsky (D-Ill.) 

G.K. Butterfield (D-N.C.) 

Doris Matsui (D-Calif.) 

Kathy Castor (D-Fla.) 

John Sarbanes (D-Md.) 

Jerry McNerney (D-Calif.) 

Peter Welch (D-Va.) 

Ben Ray Lujan (D-N.M.) 

Paul Tonko (D-N.Y.) 

Yvette Clarke (D-N.Y.) 

David Loebsack (D-Iowa) 

Kurt Schrader (D-Ore.) 

Joseph Kennedy (D-Mass.) 

Tony Cárdenas (D-Calif.) 

Raul Ruiz (D-Calif.) 

Scott Peters (D-Calif.) 

Debbie Dingell (D-Mich.) 

 

 

MAJORITY:  

Orrin Hatch (R-Utah), 

Chairman 

 

Chuck Grassley (R-Iowa) 

Mike Crapo (R-Idaho) 

Pat Roberts (R-Kan.) 

Michael Enzi (R-Wyo.) 

John Cornyn (R-Texas) 

John Thune (R-S.D.) 

Richard Burr (R-N.C.) 

Johnny Isakson (R-Ga.) 

Rob Portman (R-Ohio) 

Pat Toomey (R-Pa.) 

Dean Heller (R-Nev.) 

Tim Scott (R-S.C.) 

Bill Cassidy (R-La.) 

MINORITY:  

Ron Wyden (D-Ore.), 

Ranking Member  

 

Debbie Stabenow (D-

Mich.) 

Maria Cantwell (D-Wash.) 

Bill Nelson (D-Fla.) 

Robert Menendez (D-N.J.) 

Thomas Carper (D-Del.) 

Benjamin Cardin (D-Md.) 

Sherrod Brown (D-Ohio) 

Michael Bennet (D-Colo.) 

Robert Casey, Jr. (D-Pa.) 

Mark Warner (D-Va.) 

Claire McCaskill (D-Mo.) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


